Select Board 

Meeting Minutes

Town Hall - Select Board’s Conference Room

Monday, January 29, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m.

All meetings of the Select Board are recorded

Roll Call Attendance:

ATTENDANCE:
Chairman, Doug Moglin – In person

Vice-Chairman, Jason Perron – In person

Clerk, Diane Gale – In person

Chief Administrative Officer, Karl J. Stinehart – In Person




Chief Administrative Officer Assistant, Nadine Cignoni -Remote

Select Board Secretary, Lisa A. Anderson- In person

Fire Chief led the room in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Public Comment:  Marcus Phelps, 28 Depot Street.  The Select Board will have a discussion of Town Rural priorities, that will be submitted to Director Gobi. I would like to see mentioned the latest Master Plan, some of its strategies and actions.

6:05 p,m, Liquor License with Karen & Mike Anderson, Tuckers Restaurant: Mr. Perron explained that the Board has been asked by individuals inquiring about a Liquor License in Town, and how restricted we are under the ABCC we have none available.  So we would also like to meet the people of the businesses holding the licenses, since Jason and Diane Gale are new to the Board and have never met some of the people.  Just looking to see if you have plans or anything exciting going on that you are interested in telling us about.

Karen stated that things are going well, her husband Mike stated it will be 25 years this April 15.

Mr. Moglin asked if they were all tip certified.  Karen responded; yes everyone is. Karen Anderson asked if the Board has thought about making adjustments for the rate of the Liquor License.  Karen Anderson stated she doesn’t know how we compare to other Towns.  Mr. Moglin stated that he knew the Board had changed things during Covid for out door dining and for to go beverages.  Mr. Perron stated he would look into what other Towns pay for a license.

6:10 p.m. Liquor License with Kathy Whalley, Southwick Inn:  Kathy Whalley stated that it has been 20 years this past December under the current ownership.  Mr. Moglin said he had his first meal at the Southwick Inn 26 years ago.  Karl Stinehart stated he went to a stage their 34 years ago, and Diane Gale stated she remembers her brother getting thrown out of there, obviously with the prior owners before the current owners.
Payables, Payroll & Minutes:

· The Board acknowledged Payables Warrant #2418B, dated 1/22/2024, in the amount of $382,596.66.

· The Board reviewed and approved the Open meeting minutes from 1/8/2024.
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· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the open session minutes from 1/8/2024.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board reviewed and approved the open minutes dated 1/22/2024.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the open session minutes from 1/22/2024.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board reviewed and approved the executive minutes dated 1/22/2024.
A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the executive session minutes from 1/22/2024.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

6:15 p.m. Jon Goddard w/Planning Board Members Interview Gene Kube for possible Planning Board Alternate:  The Planning Board along with the Select Board interviewed Mr. Gene Kube for a possible Planning Board Alternate position.  Mr. Kube introduced himself and answered some questions from both board members.  Please see zoom video recording for full interview.

6:15 p.m. Jon Goddard w/Planning Board Members Interview Diane Juzba for possible Planning Board Alternate:  The Planning Board along with the Select Board interviewed Diane Juzba for a possible Planning Board Alternate position.  Diane Juzba introduced herself and answered some questions from both board members.  Please see zoom video recording for full interview.

After a discussion from both boards, Jessica Thornton from the Planning Board made a motion to appoint Diane Juzba as the Alternate Member on the Planning Board, to finish out the term till June 30, 2024. 

A MOTION was made by Jessica Thornton.  Seconded by Planning Board Chairman Michael Doherty (Vote-Unanimous) to appoint Diane Juzba as the Planning Board Alternate till 6/30/2024.

Roll Call Vote: Planning Board members; Jessica Thornton – Yes, Michael Doherty – Yes, David Spina – Yes, David Sutton – Yes, Richard Utzinger – Yes, Select Board members, Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – No, Diane Gale – Yes.

Action Items:

· The Board heard the Planning Board Chair Mike Doherty, explain why they believe the Zoning bylaw needs modifications related to non-conforming structure uses/lots.  If a building and its operations were located in an area not zoned for that use, it was allowed to continue with that use as a preexisting non-conforming use as long as its size remained unchanged.  Chairman Doherty stated that there should be some discretion for the Planning Board to allow for certain things.  Mr. Doherty gave an example with Crepes Tea House, where years ago they had requested to build a small addition to its existing building to install a walk-in freezer, which was not allowed by the Zoning Bylaws.  We have dozens of these examples here in Town.  These businesses were operating before the Zoning Bylaws were adopted over 50 years ago.  Mr. Doherty stated that use has gone on for decades, and it might be worthwhile to take off the tight constrictions.
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Mr. Jon Goddard added that they would still be allowed to turn down a request if it wasn’t in the best interest of the Town or neighborhood.  Mr. Moglin called the current bylaw extremely restrictive.  Mr. Moglin added that the Rail Trail Ale House followed the bylaw and had to decide to give up some of the bar space to build the kitchen.  Mr. Goddard stated that this would need a hearing to alter the bylaw and then what ever is decided will have to go to Town meeting for approval and then to the State Attorney General’s office.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to send it back to the Planning Board to hold a public hearing.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board voted to approve The Southwick 338 Motor Cross schedule for 2024. 

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the Southwick 338 Motor Cross schedule for 2024.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board reviewed their list of priorities to go to the Director Anne Gobi.  The Board set their priority list to include Road & Infrastructure, Rural Schools funding & Transportation, Housing production, affordability, and aging in place programs.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the priority list as discussed and send to Director Anne Gobe.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

New Business:

· The Board received information that came out of MMA regarding changes.  Mr. Moglin stated that he sent Dick Grannells the information and maybe he will do the application. Mr. Stinehart said the applicants can use expended Town funds including the CPC related projects and other things as a match to gain points which you will do just with the Alum treatment.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve LMC to submit an for FY25 State Island Dredging Pilot Round.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board acknowledged the clerk of the works letter to the Board regarding his move to Florida, his last day will be February 23, 2024.  Arthur Lawler will make himself available when he gets down there to close out some of the punch list issues and he has been working on a significant number of other projects with David Sutton.  Mr. Moglin would like Mr. Lawler to come to a Board meeting before he leaves.
Any Other New Business:   

Mr. Moglin – Mrs. Drury spoke with us after our meeting last week, she has submitted a letter to all of us that she would like to appeal the decision made by the conservation committee under their jurisdiction as the local permitting program administrator and under the LPP this is the forum to hear an appeal.  Chief Landis, Mr. Moglin and Mrs. Drury had the opportunity to sit and chat last Monday to go over some of the issues and what some remedies are, and it needs to be heard in public at our meeting, so we’ll get that scheduled.
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Old Business:

Park & Recreation/Council on Aging department restructure options:

· Mr. Moglin stated that he and the Chair and Vice Chair of park & recreation and the  Chair of the Finance Committee Chair met last week to discuss park & recreation and how we are going to go forward.  Mr. Moglin said for him an issue was how to budget  how we’re going to get a department head to lead the park & rec.  We all agreed that the current experiment didn’t work out as well as we had hoped.  We need to figure out what we would do for a park and rec director.  We also discussed how we staff park & rec summer help and where they report to.  It would make sense to put the people in charge of maintaining the park under the Park & Rec Director.  Mr. Stinehart reminded the Board that even though you have a Park & Rec Director they would have to interface with the Facilities of municipal buildings & grounds.  Mr. Stinehart added that now we know which direction the boards want to go into, we can assign functions, assign resources, this will all go through the budget hearings and funds will be reallocated.  Diane Gale asked Mr. Moglin did the experiment failed because of the two parties involved or the functions.  Mr. Moglin stated that they all discussed that and it was a little of both.  Diane Gale stated that the combination of the two jobs received a salary for the added work, and now it will be separated again, so the salaries will decrease.  Diane Gale also stated that we need to address the performance issues as necessary that has to be part of the discussion.

Police Chief internal recruitment process:  

· Mr. Stinehart informed the Board that the job has been posted and is due on February 14, 2024.

Board Evaluation & Appointment Process:

· Diane Gale gave the Board members the draft handbook. Since Karl Stinehart informed Diane Gale she missed the Zoom- Remote meeting instructions.  Diane Gale laughed and stated there would be a slight appendix edition coming.  Diane Gale also included that there is about 20 pages of guidelines and the rest of it is examples and laws.  As a related topic, Diane Gale added there is a section on what to do when a member doesn’t show up.  A member on a board has not shown up for a meeting in over a year almost two, they received a letter and the letter has not been responded to.  Can we take action to remove someone and recruit.  Our Select Board protocols do allow us to take those actions.  Mr. Moglin said he will get a hold of the person and come back to the board.  Diane Gale informed Mr. Moglin that it affects two boards.

HSIC Inter Municipal Agreement for Westfield Gas & Electric as our Internet provider:

Karl Stinehart stated that Mr. Sullivan inquired where they were in the steps.  Mr. Stinehart informed him that the subcommittee was reviewing the IMA, then they would get back to the Select Board office, then it would go to council for review.  Mr. Moglin added that it would come back to the HSIC committee first from the subcommittee.  Mr. Stinehart added it would take about six weeks and that the bonds already got secured, certificates of insurance is done, and Mr. Stinehart wanted to make sure they knew he would only be here another 8 weeks, so he wanted to make sure it all was accomplished.
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Marijuana Dispensary:

· Mr. Moglin stated that the web page posting is done.  Diane Gale stated she asked the school what their language curriculum is and was told it is Russian, Ukrainian, Romanian, Spanish and Vietnamese.  Diane Gale will run it by Attorney Coyle tomorrow to see how many they need to have.  Diane Gale gave the board members Cambridge documents showing flow chart of the steps there and Diane will ask Attorney Coyle about the questionnaire questions and if there is anything egregious.  So we can start to work on the questions we will be asking the candidates.

Hunting Bylaw:  

· We are waiting for more information.

Land License:   

· Mr. Moglin asked Mr. Stinehart that he would like to get prepare an article for the Annual
Town Meeting to authorize the Select Board to enter into a multi-year agreement for a land license.  We haven’t finished the agreement yet, but would like to get that changed so its going to be longer than three years so town meeting has to approve.

61A, 61B: 

· Diane Gale will talk to Attorney Coyle on this one too tomorrow.

Town Administrator recruitment panel and Job Description:

· Mr. Moglin stated that after going back and forth, the full committee will be having a meeting the week of February 19th.  Mr. Moglin said there will be a brief Open Session and then they go into Executive Session.

T-Mobile Hometown grants application review and authorization and pursuit:

· Mr. Perron contacted Cara Cartello acting C.O.A. Director if there is anything else that Park & Rec would like to put forward.  There is this Game Corporation, you’ve seen their pamphlets they do all sorts of stuff that would be beneficial for the splash pad spray park, Jason would like to get everyone together at the Park and see what is needed.

Other Old Business:

Karl Stinehart:  Mr. Stinehart facilitated the working group, that the board authorized him to do with the splitting of the Town Clerk, Treasurer collector functions and we went through including member of the Finance Committee, the Clerk of the Works, the facilities manager went to go over what options we have.  There is probably going to be two different options about relocating space, conference room 1, could be taken over by the assessors office because their space could be lost when the treasurer collector function moves out of the main office they are in now.  So both clerk and treasurer collectors office will still be off the lobby, with windows.  This is all being worked out now, including the lighting, HVAC, meet code, egress.  Mr. Lawler the Clerk of the works, is dealing with an outside contractor giving us budget estimates.

Jessica Menzone developed a great list of items that are in each space where what will stay in the Town Clerks office and what will be moved for the Town Clerks office.  
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Jessica Menzone’s list will be addressed in the upcoming budget for the department equipment that each may need. 
Laura Fletcher and staff are finalizing recommendations about who is going to be assigned to what space.  

Diane Gale: would just like to add that Jessica Menzone is doing a fantastic job organizing for the election.  Mr. Stinehart added that everyone here in the building is doing their best to support her.

Doug Moglin: Govenor Healey issued an executive order which I found which is timely and interesting.  Govenor Healey dropped all educational requirements for any state position posting.  Except where required under the law.  It is posted right at the top of their state hiring website.  In regards to the police department and those two positions.  Does someone with a degree in their field they are applying for gives them a leg up overall but maybe you have a candidate through experience or some other process that makes them uniquely qualified to take the job. 

Mr. Moglin asked the board if we could move the meeting on the 12th to the 13th if possible.  Mr. Perron stated he is away that weekend and was not going to attend that Monday meeting anyways.  Diane Gale stated she has no problem with moving it to the 13th.

Mr. Moglin just wanted to say he saw it in the newspaper that Mrs. Murphys is back open.  Congratulations to them, it is nice to see them going back to somewhat normalcy.  Again the governor was talking about extending pandemic era outdoor dining, to go liquor and other items. Mr. Moglin stated he thought we had until March 25, for hybrid meetings, it is under an extension and would like for legislation to be passed making the hybrid meeting format permanent.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote- Unanimously) to go into Executive Session at 7:55 p.m. and not to reconvene.  

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

Respectfully submitted,

Lisa A. Anderson
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